SUMMARY OF MINUTES OF ANNUAL MEETING - 2005

USDA, WERA-058: PRODUCTION, TRANSITION HANDLING, AND REESTABLISHMENT OF PERENNIAL NURSERY STOCK

The annual business meeting was held on May 25, 2005 at the Plant Research Unit of Wageningen University, Wageningen, Netherlands.  Chairman Art Cameron brought the meeting to order at 3:35 pm local time.  The minutes of previous meeting (October 6, 2003) were approved as submitted.

Participants:

• Altland, James – Oregon State University, NWREC;

• Boyer, Charles – Oregon State University (Administrator);

• Cameron, Art – Michigan State University (Chairman);

• Graves, Bill – Iowa State University;

• Harris, Roger – Virginia Polytechnic Institute

• Hensley, David – University of Arkansas;

• Klett, Jim – Colorado State University;

• Maynard, Brian – University of Rhode Island (Vice Chairman and Secretary);

• Sellmer, Jim – Pennsylvania State University;

• Neal, Cathy – University of New Hampshire;

• Pemberton, Brent – Texas A&M University;

• Sharma, Jyotsna – University of Florida;

• Starbuck, Chris – University of Missouri;

• Tripepi, Bob – University of Idaho;

• Guests: Bob Aube (Morningstar Nurseries, Inc., Rhode Island), Mark Lurie and Arden Lurie (M&L Irrigation, Inc., South Carolina), Randy Mayer, Jim Robbins (UArk), Robert Wright (VPI).

Old Business

1. Election of New Officers:

a. Chair: Brian Maynard by ascension from VC/Secty.

b. Vice-Chair: Jyotsna Sharma, UF; approved unanimously

c. Secretary: Brian Maynard, URI; approved unanimously

2. Charles Boyer, Administrator:

a. Recognition of AC and RSH for rewriting project; changed from WCC-058 to WERA-058 to better recognize research and extension function of the group – a “multi-multi” regional project. The next rewrite is in 2009 for 2010.

b. New participants were welcomed

c. Need to increase (reporting of) collaborative activities and adequate participation in meetings. Document and promote the impacts of WERA-058, e.g., several of the group have investigated nursery production using the gravel bed developed by Chris Starbuck (UM).

d. Go after coordinated USDA Special Grants.  Or develop a symposium on the project.

e. The Chair stressed the importance of increasing liaisons and collaborative projects.  Also suggested the development of one or more trade publications detailing the current study of the nursery and greenhouse industries in the Netherlands. 

f. Future meeting location possibilities Florida (Sharma), Oregon (Altland), Arkansas (Hensley), NC/SC (???), northern Ohio (Mathers), eastern Virginia (Harris). Vote taken: Florida (10), Oregon (7).  February 2006 meeting in Florida and consideration of Oregon for the next meeting. Discussion of how busy the winter is and a suggestion by Brent Pemberton that the next meeting take place in late February 2006.  If February does not work then we also can consider Oregon in November 2005.

g. Discussion of collaborative efforts: (1) Cathy Neal, Roger Harris and James Altland are planning to write an article on similar research they are doing. (2) Roger Harris and Jim Sellmer have discussed bringing students together over to NL in 2006.  

(CB comment: all of these efforts show collaboration and should be reported in the annual report given to CB).  Gary Kling mentioned that he and others are submitting reports for Planting Depth research.  Jyotsna Sharma and Bill Graves are collaborating on propagation research with a novel synthetic auxin (HRI Funded in 2004).

3. Chris Starbuck offered to put images taken during this trip together on a CD/DVD or on the web.  He asked for participants to send him photos in CD format.

New Business

1. Research Presentations and Updates

a. Art Cameron: MSU activities. Reported on activities of Drs. Bert Cregg, Bob Schutzke and Brad Rowe.

b. Jyotsna Sharma: UF; Reported on work of Drs. Tom Yeager, Rich Beeson, Jamie Gibson and her own work with bio/phyto remediation modeling and research.  She also is doing orchid conservation work. Seeks collaborators  interested in phytoremediation.

c. Brent Pemberton, TAMU; Working with Dr. Ursula Schucht (AZ) on rose project – effect of digging date on flowering characteristics. Certain varieties require cold treatment before potting for effective flowering. Also doing bedding plant trials and winter performance of trailing petunia varieties in Texas. 

d. Bill Graves, ISU; Work with Dirca species – ecology, propagation, and genetics.  Collaborative work with Sharma (UF)

e. Cathy Neal, UNH; New member. Working with production systems, container growing, SmartPots, pot-in-pot. Nitrogen fertility of green ash, lilac and Viburnum trilobum. Working on cut branch crops for ornamental use – eg. Pussy willow, dogwood and winterberry holly.

f. Jim Klett, CSU; Participating in National Elm Study. Plant Select (trying to incorporate this plant distribution program) and Annual Trials (planted over 1,100 varieties this year). Water Use in pot-in-pot production systems, water requirements of green ash in turf, and water requirements of deciduous shrubs compared to turf.

g. Bob Tripepi, UI; Report on department activities and presentation of gravel bed work (collaboration with Drs. Chris Starbuck and Roger Kjelgren). Corkbark fir, Pinon Pine had longer and thicker root systems in the gravel bed. Shows promise for facilitating transplant success (survival). Work with large trees – Colorado blue spruce – showed good root regeneration – but gravel was encapsulated in the root system – inconvenient for landscape work. 

h. Jim Sellmer, PSU; Dr. Larry Kuhns could not make the meeting and is stepping down from WERA-058.  Reported on department activities. Larry doing weed control work. Drs. Beattie and Berghage doing Green Roof work. New faculty member Dr. Rick Bates doing conifer work and collaborating in hemlock evaluation research. Looking at ALHB feeding on street trees. Also doing nutrient management in nursery container stock.

i. James Altland, OSU; report on activities at NWREC in Wilsonville, Oregon. Does weed control research – efficacy and phytotoxicity. Liverwort control using Zerotol. Nutrition research – Mn deficiency in red maple and marginal chlorosis on Buxus. 

j. Jim Robbins, UArk. Report on department activities. His work focuses on plant evaluation and field nitrogen work.

k. Brian Maynard, URI; Report on succulent planter work for RIDOT, native plant propagation and industry survey, and levels of iso-vanillin in Mondia whiteyi. Discussion of invasive plant followed with particular interest in impact of invasives in Holland.

l. Roger Harris, VPI; Report on nursery staff at VPI. Works on transplant establishment of trees and seasonality of root growth. Production research – alternative container substrates to increase water holding capacity and increase water use efficiency. Urban forestry projects (collaborations with Cornell and UC-Davis) looking at the use of structural soils for stormwater management. Collaboration with Dr. Brian Kane at UMass looking at effect of pruning practices on strength.

m. Mark Lurie, ML Irrigation. Described his business and new irrigation technology – mostly propagation misting and PnP irrigation.

n. Bob Aube, RI; Expressed his thanks to the group for allowing him to participate in this tour and meeting. 

o. Gary Kling, UofIll; Update on hiring and department. Research on planting depth studies. 

p. Chris Starbuck, UofMo; Work with pitch-loblolly hybrids, and Missiouri Gravel Bed – now adding calcined clay to increase nutrient and water holding capacity with good results. Now experimenting with growing large trees (up to 8” caliper) in the gravel bed system.

q. Robert Wright, VPI; Update on his research on pine bark substitutes for container media. Using composted and fresh ground pine chips as a medium with good results – finely ground pine logs can be used for a wide variety of plant materials (annuals, perennials and woody plants). Not observing much N tie-up and finds the materials very stable.

Other New Business


The suggestion was made the Research Reports should be done at the start of the meeting so that participants can identify common interests and discuss them during the rest of the meeting. Niek Botdin, Tour Coordinator, asked if the group would be willing to share comments and criticisms that came up during the tours.

Meeting Adjourned at 5:10 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,

Brian Maynard, 

WERA-058

Chair, Art Cameron, MSU

Vice Chair and Secretary, Brian Maynard, URI
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